Reforming the world body


MANAGEMENT experts know that it is much easier to create a new institution than to overhaul an existing one that has been in existence for several decades. The truth of this is confirmed by the reform exercise being attempted at the United Nations in New York. Last September the UN General Assembly held a summit session in an attempt to get world leaders to adopt a reform package but not surprisingly this could not be done because the world body with 191 members has become too unwieldy to take vital decisions by consensus. The UN is now proceeding to introduce reforms in bits and pieces. Probably this is the only way changes can be brought about. Thus, expanding the membership of the Security Council, which is universally recognised as a key and essential item on the reform agenda, has proved to be the hardest nut to crack. Since it would involve giving more powers to states which do not have these at the moment, there has been a lot of controversy on this issue. More important, the power equations between competing states in the international system have also determined the attitudes of governments as to who should be made a permanent member with veto power. As against this, the world body has proved to be more successful in reforming the human rights watchdog mechanism and the moribund Geneva-based Human Rights Commission has been won over to make room for a more compact and effective Human Rights Council to be elected next month by the General Assembly. Not that resistance was not there: the US tried hard to obstruct the move but failed. Given the commitment of an overwhelming majority to create a new body, the council should be in place in June.

Another issue that has been of concern to many members is that of the efficiency, accountability and working of the United Nations that came under a dark shadow when corruption at a high level in the Iraqi oil-for-food programme was detected. In September the UN Assembly adopted the “summit outcome document” that called on the secretary-general to prepare a plan to improve the management of the world body. Mr Kofi Annan presented his proposal in March and it is to be discussed by a 15-member group with the high sounding nomenclature of “UN Secretary-General’s high-level panel on system-wide coherence in the areas of development, humanitarian assistance and environment”. Co-chaired by Prime Minister Shaukat Aziz, the panel will prepare a package of reforms and its phased implementation plan. Although this may appear a simple issue, it is not. The UN’s budget has gone up from $4.5 billion 10 years ago to $10 billion now. How this money is spent is of direct concern to all members. Moreover, the secretariat’s functions have also undergone a shift. From a passive role of holding conferences, the UN bureaucracy is now involved in activities in many countries to improve people’s lives and provide relief in emergencies. The package under discussion envisages a 2,500-strong rapid action force, the modernisation of the UN’s information system, outsourcing of some services from New York to cheaper locations and enhancing the secretary-general’s authority to move staff when needed. Obviously, any change has far-reaching implications and faces resistance from the status quo forces. If one keeps in view the transformed world landscape since 1945 when the UN was founded, the urgency of reform becomes evident.

